MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 5th January 2015 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
RF Skoulding

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
MJ Cornwell

SR Court




J French

ML George




BM Keane

GD Philpott




A Pugh

MW Purser
  



TEW Quince

Fenland District Council Leader
J Clark



Town Clerk



C Lemmon


Police




PCSO Dawn Rae







PCSO Shane Green


Public




Two








146

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Count and Owen.
147

Police Update
PCSO Dawn Rae updated Councillors as follows:
a) Youth issues in town. Crimes have been raised for criminal damage to Sainsburys cash machine and assault of the Xmas lights erection staff. GAP (Guardian Awareness Letters) have been sent to 14 sets of parents, and some parents have also received a second warning letter about their child’s behavior. One child is being issued with an ABC (Anti-social Behaviour Contract). Since investigations are on-going, a further update should be available next month.
b) Shoplifting. Eight cases were reported during December 2014.

c) Christmas Festivities. There were no real issues with the night time economy over the Christmas period, just a few drunk males on the Market Place who had been dealt with. All issues regarding situations adjacent to public houses are now being dealt with by the new Licensing Officer PC Richardson.

d) A new sergeant (Sgt Simon Rust) is joining the March Team on 3rd February 2015. In the past, Sgt Rust has been an Intelligence Officer and he will be leading the front line operations, whilst Sgt Liz Groom retains responsibility for in-house and personnel duties. March and Chatteris have now been amalgamated, with PCSOs Green, Holloway, Johnston and Rae covering the new area.
During the discussion period that followed, Councillor French raised the issue of the streetlight that had been removed from the Truman Avenue / Wisbech Road area. This is causing anti-social problems, and there will be a request for it to be an agenda item at the February 2015 Meeting.

Following her presentation, PCSO Dawn Rae was thanked by the Deputy Mayor and left the meeting at 7.38m.   
148

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillor Skoulding left the debating table for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that two additional planning applications would be discussed.
Councillor Pugh took the Chair for this agenda item only.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.
F/YR14/0954/TRTPO
Mrs A Lawson, 18 West End, March.




Works to 1 Ash tree covered by TPO 01/2011.
TPO Land East of 88 West End, March.

Received: 17 December 2014.





Reply By: 1 January 2015.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0971/F
Miss T Hudson, 63 Elwyn Road, March.

Erection of a 2-storey detached garage/hobby/gym/store to existing dwelling involving demolition of existing garage.

S/a.

Received: 22 December 2014.





Reply By: 6 January 2015.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0974/F
Mr & Mrs S Ballard, 9 Alpha Street, March.

Erection of a 2-storey side extension and a single-storey rear extension to existing dwelling involving the demolition of existing side and rear extensions.

46 Hereward Street, March.
Received: 22 December 2014.





Reply By: 9 January 2015.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0981/F
Mr L Mills (Chairman) March Town Cricket Club, Burrowmoor Road, March.

Erection of a 2 lane open practice net to replace existing net. 

S/a.

Received: 29 December 2014.





Reply By: 12 January 2015.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0983/F
Mr TAC Love, Cherryholt Farm, Lewis Close, March.

Formation of a cattle yard hardstanding.

Land East Of Linwood Lane, March.
Received: 29 December 2014.





Reply By: 13 January 2015.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0984/TRCA
Mr P Bestley, Avro House, 49 Lancaster Way, Ely.

Fell 1no Picea Abies (Norway Spruce) within a Conservation Area.

Jubilee Court, Elwyn Road, March.
Received: 22 December 2014.





Reply By: 8 January 2015.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0990/F
Mr A Hollis, Grange Cottage, Grange Road, March.

Erection of 2-storey side and rear extensions involving the demolition of existing single-storey extensions and garage to existing dwelling.

S/a.
Received: 5 January 2015.





Reply By: 19 January 2015.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0992/F
Mr J Leeman, 32 Brewin Avenue, March.

Erection of 2-storey side and single-storey rear extensions involving demolition of existing garage and conservatory.

S/a.
Received: 5 January 2015.





Reply By: 19 January 2015.




Recommend approval.

149

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.

150

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Deputy Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 1st December 2014.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 15th December 2014.
151

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 1st December 2014:
Minute 136 / General:
As requested, a letter of congratulations was forwarded to Freya Malloy on 2nd December 2014.

Minute 136 / 124 / 106(e):
It was reported that the Mayor and Clerk had met with Roger Moore, Stephen Conrad and John Macmillan (all of CCC) on 5th December 2014. Details concerning the meeting were e-mailed to all Councillors.


It was also noted that the CCC General Purposes Committee had deferred making any decisions regarding Estover Playing Field until 27th January 2015.

Minute 136 / 124 / 108 / 96:
A new quote for illuminating Britannia has been received for £2,365.51p following major discussions surrounding inaccurate information previously provided.

Following a proposition by Councillor Pugh, seconded by Councillor Skoulding, it was agreed with all but one in favour that this quote should be accepted.

Minute 137:
No changes were made to the FDC estimates regarding the 2015 / 2016 Budget.

Minute 140:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Matthew Pickering on 2nd December 2014 to obtain updates on the proposed timings for the Wisbech Road and Wimblington Road speed limits. A reply dated 4th December 2014 stated that both should be completed by the end of January 2015.


It was also noted that the parking bays in front of Maxey Grounds had not been marked in accordance with the original consultation documents – Matthew Pickering had been advised accordingly.


Councillor Cornwell stated that Matthew Pickering should also be requested to reinstate the centre white lines along Station Road (particularly near the various junctions) following the recent re-surfacing works. It was felt that their omission was creating traffic problems that did not previously exist. 

Re Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 17th November 2014:

The Clerk reported that, following correspondence with Kim Winterton and Dan 

Horn, it would appear that all organisations must now have their own Events License, 

but that discussions concerning road closures are on-going.
152

Affirmation of 2015 / 2016 Budget
The Clerk confirmed all details regarding the proposed budget and precept documents for 2015 / 2016.
The figures presented were confirmed as follows:

Budget figure


£216,070.

Total funding required
£215,313.

Grant payable by FDC
£  15,813.

Net Council Tax Base

      6,185.

Balance obtained by precept
£199,500.

Following a short discussion, the above figures were all ratified by a majority of nine to one. 

Full details relating to the budgets and precept are attached as appendices 1, 2 and 3.  

153

Fenland Infrastructure Delivery Plan (IDP) Update
Prior to discussions commencing, the Clerk advised Councillors that the consultation period relating to this document expired on 15th January 2015. 
Councillor French requested that no responses be made until she had had the opportunity to discuss matters with Derek McKenzie on 7th January 2015.

The following points were raised:

a) The “Developer Contributions – Supplementary Planning Document” (Page 8) describes a major development as one where the number of dwelling houses to be provided is ten or more.  
b) The Clerk was requested to e-mail Councillor Count to ask him to personally forward his views (as circulated to all Councillors on 22nd December 2014) to Fenland District Council since they specifically dealt with developer concerns.

c) It was agreed that an Elm Road / Hostmoor link road should be encouraged as part of any future infrastructure improvements.

154

Flooding Update
Since Councillors were circulated with the Cambridgeshire County Council “March Newsletter” on 17th December 2014, it had been agreed that Trevor Watson need not provide a further update for this meeting.
155

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
Since Councillor Count was not in attendance, no update was provided other than the e-mail circulated to all Councillors earlier in the day.
156

Fenland District Council Update
Since Councillor Owen was not in attendance, no update was obviously provided by him.
However, the Leader of FDC, Councillor John Clark, provided the following information:

a) With the increasing District budget pressures and limited resources, it is likely that the cost implications will be felt by all Town and Parish Councils. Services currently provided free-of-charge are likely to become chargeable or cease altogether.

b) After May 2015, it is possible that any future Leader may have to give consideration to the dissolution of Fenland District Council, with the four market towns coming under the auspices of various surrounding authorities. 

157

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.40pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..  2nd February 2015.

Mayor of March.
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